
U.S. Department of Justice 

Office of Legal Counsel 

Office of the Assistant Attorney General Washington, D.C. 20530 

February 4, 2005 

Honorable William J. Haynes I  I 
General Counsel 
Department of Defense 
1600 Defense Pentagon 
Washington, D.C. 20101-1600 

Re: Memorandum for William J. Haynes II, General Counsel of the Department of 
Defense, from John Yoo, Deputy Assistant Attorney General, Office of Legal 
Counsel, Re: Military Interrogation of Alien Unlawful Combatants Held Outside 
the United States (March 14, 2003) ("March 2003 Memorandum") 

Dear Jim: 

In December 2003, then-Assistant Attorney General Jack Goldsmith advised you that the 
March 2003 Memorandum was under review by this Office and should not be relied upon for any 
purpose. Assistant Attorney General Goldsmith specifically advised, however, that the 24 
interrogation techniques approved by the Secretary of Defense for use with al Qaeda and Taliban 
detainees at Guantanamo Bay Naval Base were authorized for continued use as noted below. I 
understand that, since that time, the Department of Defense has not relied on the March 2003 
Memorandum for any purpose. I also understand that, to the extent that the March 2003 
Memorandum was relied on from March 2003 to December 2003, policies based on the 
substance of that Memorandum have been reviewed and, as appropriate, modified to exclude 
such reliance. This letter will confirm that this Office has formally withdrawn the March 2003 
Memorandum. 

The March 2003 Memorandum has been superseded by subsequent legal analyses. The 
attached Testimony of Patrick F. Philbin before the House Permanent Select Committee on 
Intelligence, July 14, 2004, reflects a determination by the Department of Justice that the 24 
interrogation techniques approved by the Secretary of Defense mentioned above are lawful when 
used in accordance with the limitations and safeguards specified by the Secretary. This also 
accurately reflects Assistant Attorney General Goldsmith's oral advice in December 2003. In 
addition, as I have previously informed you, this Office has recently issued a revised 
interpretation of the federal criminal prohibition against torture, codified at 18 U.S.C. §§ 2340­
2340A, which constitutes the authoritative opinion of this Office as to the requirements of that 
statute. See Memorandum for Deputy Attorney General James B. Comey from Daniel Levin, 



Acting Assistant Attorney General, Office of Legal Counsel, Re: Legal Standards Applicable 
Under 18 U.S.C. §§2340-2340A (Dec. 30, 2004) (copy attached). 

Please let us know i f we can be of further assistance. 

Sincerely, 

Signature of Daniel Levin 

Daniel Levin 
Acting Assistant Attorney General 

Attachments 


